TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING




FEBRUARY 14, 2019
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Donald Murray, Ian Peters & Stephen Walker

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Police Chief Tor Tryland, Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Town Water District Attorney Kevin Young, Delaware Engineering John Brust, Brinner & Larios, PC Engineer Joe Mihm, Governor’s Office of Storm Recovery Suzanna Randall, Gail Nicholsen, Natasha Shuster and Mike Ryan Mountain Eagle
Absent: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie
The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 6:40 p.m. and opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
PUBLIC HEARING @ 6:40PM:  For terms of membership of the Planning Board.  Supervisor Pelham read the following: Notice is hereby given that the Town Board of the Town of Windham shall conduct a public hearing on Thursday, February 14, 2019 @ 6:40 pm at the Windham Town Hall, 371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY. The purpose of said hearing shall be for terms of membership of the Planning Board. All persons wishing to speak upon this matter shall be heard at this time. By order of the Windham Town Board. No one was present for public comment. Councilman Murray made a motion to at 6:45pm to recess the public hearing, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
PUBLIC HEARING @ 6:45PM: For the project involving stormwater collection improvements on CD Lane Road and South Street to mitigate future flood damage and increase safety and access for residents and businesses within the Town of Windham.  Supervisor Pelham read the following: Notice is hereby given the Town Board of the Town of Windham shall conduct a public hearing on Thursday, February 14, 2019 @ 6:45 pm at the Windham Town Hall, 371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY.  The purpose of said hearing shall be for the project involving stormwater collection improvements on CD Lane Road and South Street to mitigate future flood damage and increase safety and access for residents and businesses within the Town of Windham.  The project concept originally included creation of a wetland. Upon review and acceptance of design recommendations, it was recommended that creation of wetlands along South Street be removed from the project’s scope. The project design will include the installation of stabilized swales; reinforced concrete headwalls, wingwalls, and trash racks; pre-cast concrete manholes; high-density polyethylene (HDPE) pipe with reinforced concrete pipe (RCP) end sections; HDPE culverts with reinforced concrete headwalls, wingwalls, and trash racks; RCP pipe with flared end sections; pre-cast concrete box culverts 
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with headwalls, wingwalls, and trash racks; and, box guiderails, and a rock spillway. The Project will also involve restoring existing drainage swales, re-grading road shoulders to restore sheet flow, and the overlay of asphalt. All improvements will be designed and constructed to improve resilience in future storm events.  All persons wishing to speak upon this matter shall be heard at this time.  By order of the Town Board. Joe Mihm, Engineer from Brinner & Larios, PC and Suzanna Randall from Governor’s Office of Storm Recovery were present for any questions. Joe Mihm spoke, the hydrology and hydraulic study for the area has been completed. They have put together a 30% design and have reviewed this with Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington also, have reviewed it with Greene County Highway and have received their comments.  Where the drainage swales and pipes are to be placed, some will be on private properties. They will be seeking easements, either permanent easements or temporary construction easements.  There are 18 particular properties involved (nine actual property owners). They will be completing that final design in early March with bid documents and then the easements may take several months.  Once all the easements are in place, they would like to go to bid in late spring. And then construction would start in late summer, early fall this year. Susanna Randall spoke the URA letters for the easement process, are just starting to go out.  No one was present for public comment. Councilman Murray made a motion at 6:48 pm to recess the public hearing, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

Supervisor Pelham made a motion at 7:00 pm to re-open the public hearing for the proposed South Street Drainage Project. A motion was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. Supervisor Pelham made a motion at 7:00 pm to close the public hearing for the proposed South Street Drainage Project. A motion was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor. Councilman Murray made a motion at 7:02 pm to open the regular town board meeting, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.
THE MINUTES OF THE JANUARY 24, 2019 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

1.DRAFT WATER CONNECTION AGREEMENT for WILDER Project: Town Water District Attorney Kevin Young was present.  Per notes from Kevin Young, “these documents were drafted consistent with the recent amendments to the water use law (Local Law #3 of 2018). “WATER CONNECTION AGREEMENT: 1. The Town Board is approving fourteen (14) connections for the fourteen (14) single-family home lots in the approved WILDER Development which are all located outside Water District No. 1. The Water Company will pay a connection fee for the fourteen (14) out-of-district lots in the amount of $5,000 per lot (total connection fee for 14 lots is $70,000). The Water Company shall have 24 months from the date the Town Board approves its connection to the water system to pay 50% of the total connection fee (i.e., until February 14, 2021) with the balance to be paid over a period of 10 years in equal annual installments. In no case will a unit be permitted to connect to the water system unless the connection fee for that unit is paid in full; nor shall any building permits be issued for the construction of such unit until the connection fee for that unit is paid in full. The Water Company will also reimburse the Town for any and all costs incurred by the Town in reviewing this application, reviewing the construction plans, construction inspection and preparing this agreement within 30 days of receipt of invoice for such costs.  The Water Company will also obtain any required highway disturbance permits. 2. The individual lot owners will be billed by the Water District. The fourteen (14) lots located outside Water District No. 1 will be charged a water rate 133% of the total water (including debt service) set forth in the Town of Windham Water Use Law. The delinquent payment of the water rent will be subject to penalties as set forth in the Town of Windham Water District # 1 Rules & Regulations. 3. The Water Company will remain responsible for and will continue to own, maintain and repair its private water delivery system. 4. The Water Company provides the Town with the option to purchase from the Water Company its water main extension (i.e., the water main that connects the Water Company’s metering station to the Town water supply system) together with any easements for access for One Dollar ($1.00). The option is for 10 years from the date of this Agreement and should automatically renew every year provided this agreement is renewed. 5. The Water Company, its successors and assigns, will be allocated and entitled to receive up to 4,200 gallons per day 
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(“Flow Allocation”) calculated as a 30-day average for so long as the Town continues to provide a public water supply. The flow allocation will be limited to the fourteen (14) proposed single family homes or units in the WILDER Development.” Per Kevin, “Should they not pay the water rent it will go to the taxes.” A motion to approve Supervisor Pelham to sign the Water Connection Agreement was by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.  A motion to approve Water District Resolution #3 of 2019 was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.

Kevin asked about the new construction of a single-family home built on Indian Heights Road.  John Brust stated the Builder came in at the last moment and asked if the home could be connected to the municipal system.  The builder has extended the pipe 1200 feet with an 8-inch line and manhole, should another home be built to the north the line will be there.  An approval was issued then the agencies got involved to make sure this was not a lateral, as the Engineer’s thought, it was a sewer extension. The agencies are looking for a letter from Kevin Young stating the town’s position. Kevin spoke, it is exempt from SEQR, because of the 8-inch line it is a sewer extension.  Once it is constructed the Town should take title of it. The Board in conversation noted this is a sub-division with buildable lots owned by private owners that will have the ability to build in the future if they are interested.  A temporary certificate of occupancy has been issued for this house as the owner asked if he could be there for Christmas, 2018.  Once the sewer line has been resolved; and connected then the owner will then get a permanent certificate of occupancy.
2.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: John Brust was present.  Mad Brook there is a meeting with DEP and CWC next week. They have the plans to do it and Delaware Engineering Jesse Fraine has a conference call scheduled with them. The water system, Delaware Engineering Biagio Delvillano was here a few weeks ago talking about the pipe. He has dropped Water Superintendent Kyle Schwarz a list of cut sheets of different pieces of equipment that we should have an inventory to make repairs very quickly, cut sheets for mechanical joints for restrainers. Kyle may be looking for permission to purchase a few things.  We had a very good conversation with EFC this week, speaking about the next phase of the water project and the zero percent financing.  EFC will need to do a closing on all the work done to date.   The extension across the bridge to State Route 23 will be called Phase 3. John has presented to the board a list of items that need to happen. EFC has asked for an Engineering Report for Phase 3, there will be two (2) bond resolutions: one for all the work done up to date and for including the USDA to consolidate the loan and another bond resolution in the future for the Phase 3 work (the Phase 3 work will be zero percent). Looking at a design and construction schedule with a bid opening in May, notice of award done by this fall.  We will be coming to the Board to ask for approval to go out for bid in late March.  We had a very good conversation with DOH-Project was started back in 2006. Another ambulance building was looked at in Greenport, NY.  Vaults and restoration work are waiting for weather to break. 

3.APPLICATION FOR ADDITIONAL EDU’s:  Brendan Hughes, 71 County Route 65, Hensonville, SBL #96.14-1-31.2 is requesting application for 3 additional EDU’s for his residential multi-unit dwelling. Meter is required.  He is proposing to build a six-unit condominium project (site plan provided). A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.
4.REQUEST PERMISSION TO USE CENTRE PROPERTY (4) various Event dates 2019:  Windham Public Library request permission to hold an Introduction to Medicare on Thursday, June 13, 2019 @ 6pm. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Walker, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor; OMNY Taiko Drum Concert request permission to hold a concert on Sunday, July 7, 2019 using the Centre Property from 9:00 am-4:00 pm, concert will be @ 2pm.  There is no charge for the concert, it is free to all.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Walker, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor; Yako Stavrolakes founder & Producer of Blackdome Music Festival request permission for Friday, July 26 to set up @ 5:00-10:00 pm, Saturday, July 27 @ 9:00am-11:00pm, main concert is the evening of July 27, would also like to request permission to use the Library July 27 afternoon and evening for the musicians to leave their instruments and Sunday, July 28, 2019 @ 9 am-12 noon to clean up.  Councilman Peters received a complaint last year from the Library, as the Library staff were upset that the town resources (i.e. computers/printers and office supplies) were 
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being used without prior permission.  The Library will have to be off-limits. Councilman Peters would like to table and find out what they will be charging for their tickets. A motion to approve to be tabled was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor. and 23Arts Initiative, Chandra Knotts request permission for Saturday, August 17 @ 10:00 am-10:00 pm for practice & a concert.  Councilman Peters would like to table and find out what they will be charging for their tickets. A motion to approve to be tabled was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.  Natasha Shuster asked about what is the Town’s fee.  Councilman Peters answered her, admission under $2 or less (free) there will be no charge by the Town; admission greater than $2 there will be a $150 charge by the Town.  In the event any other costs are incurred by the town as a direct result of an activity, those costs shall be subject to direct reimbursement in addition to the Town Use Fee. The town board reserves the right to waive the Town Use Fee if it deems, see Town Board Resolution #43 of 2018.  Natasha feels the Centre Property should be promoted more to the public for use as it is a beautiful space, it is a real asset to our community and she is fine that there is a charge associated with it.
5.REQUEST PERMISSION TO USE WINDHAM PATH: Greene County Soil & Water Conservation District request permission on May 5th @ 7:30 am-11:00 am.  The event is part of the annual Schoharie Watershed Month series: “Birds along the Batavia Kill- a Bird and Nature Discovery Walk”. This will be free and open to the general public. The event will be limited to 20 participants. They would like the participants to park at the State Route 296 entrance.    Supervisor Pelham would like to make a suggestion to them that they park at the entrance of State Route 23 as this is a bigger parking lot and they are off the main road. A motion to approve with the change of parking was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor. 
6.REQUEST PERMISSION TO USE WWTP FOR 2019 ELECTIONS-POLL SITE: Greene County Board of Elections extends their sincere thanks and appreciation to the Town of Windham for the use of the WWTP building for their last election. They are requesting use of WWTP for the polling site for the upcoming 2019 elections.  Elections dates for 2019 are: Primary Election, Tuesday, June 25 @ 12 noon to 9:00 pm (please note the September primary is now in June); General Election, Tuesday, November 5 @ 6:00 am to 9:00 pm.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.
7.NYCDEP LAND ACQUISITION ID #368: Owner: Greek Orthodox Archdiocese of America, Mill Street, SBL #61.00-4-21, vacant land, at least 7% of area covered by surface-water, 25.6 acres.  A motion to approve to forward to planning board for their comments was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. 
8.TOWN CLERK’S REVENUE REPORT FOR JANUARY 2019: $6,238.50. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.
9.TOWN JUSTICE REPORT FOR JANUARY 2019: Justice McCarthy $1,636.00 noted by the Board.
10.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #10 OF 2019: the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the Sewer District account for the year 2018.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. GENERAL FUND RESOLUTION #4 OF 2019:  the following resolution was proposed to transfer funds to balance the General Fund account for the year 2018.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
11.GREENE COUNTY RESOLUTION #24-19:  Authorizing Municipalities in Participation in County Highway Purchases. GREENE COUNTY RESOLUTION #41-19: Authorizing Obtaining and Furnishing of Election Related Services and Materials.
12.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present.  The 2010 ford explorer police car and the grill bumper off the ambulance both went to Auction Surplus.  The auction is closed the police car sold for $3,150.00 and the grill bumper sold for $135.00.  
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Copies have been given to the Bookkeeper.  The bidder on the police car is looking to take ownership on Friday and the bumper grill will be gone next week.  The Code Enforcement Signs have been purchased.  Through shared services with Greene County Highway (which has paid the town back) six signs have been installed throughout the town.  The bucket truck has gone to the Town of Ashland to take down their snowflake lights. Our town will take the snowflake lights down after the end of Presidents’ holiday week. Due to all the recent ice/snow storms more sand/salt had to be purchased and hauled in.  The highway garage building is having a problem with the alarm system.  The problem is in the telephone line.  CIA Security recommends that the highway garage change to a wireless radio.  The board has a copy of the quote. The fee for installation is $700.00 with a $10.00 per month wireless radio service.  This will eliminate the extra charge of a designated telephone line.  A motion to approve purchase of the wireless radio service was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Walker, with all in favor.  Gary would like the board’s permission to hire two part-time employees strictly on an as-needed basis particularly when we have a storm. He will have them fill out an application for employment.  With the recent large snowfalls and ice storms, these two extra men will help drive equipment or whatever is needed per deemed basis.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
13.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was not present.  Supervisor Pelham, Councilman Murray and the Account Clerk Bette Rhoades meet with MultiMed today.  MultiMed is recommending that the Town Board think about offering credit card paying for ambulance patients.  Supervisor Pelham and Councilman Murray agree there will be a 3% standard fee for use of the credit card. Councilman Murray spoke, Medicare is a Federal Government funding plan and Medicaid is a State funding plan.  Right now, Medicare pays 80% and Medicaid pays 20% for ambulance services.  For a patient that uses both plans, the Medicare will be paid 80%, but the Medicaid 20% will be eliminated (no longer be paid) per NYS Governor’s budget plan.  Across the state it is $31,000,000 a year.  The Supervisors of each town in New York have all been asked to write letters to your local Assemblymen, Senators and Congressmen.  There is a rush on these letters to be in by February 15, 2019, and the results will be back April 1, 2019 after the budget goes through.  The sample letters to be sent speak about “State Budget Proposal Puts Ambulance Providers at Risk”.  “The New York State Executive Budget Proposal for SFY 2019-20 looks to save money by taking it from ambulance providers, many of whom run the risk of closing if the changes are adopted. The continued existence of the New York State EMS system depends on rejecting the changes to Medicaid reimbursements in the 2019 State Budget, as the proposed elimination of Crossover payments and Medicaid Supplemental Funds will adversely affect every ambulance provider in the state.  A 2016 NYS Medicaid Adequacy Study showed ambulance services are underpaid $31,000,000 annually for Medicaid Transports.”   A motion to approve the Supervisor to sign three letters to Assemblyman Chris Tague, Senator George Amedore Jr. and Congressman Antonio Delgado was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. MultiMed also mentioned recommending that the Town may want to change their ambulance fees as other towns are at a higher rate.  Right now, the Town of Windham is charging ambulance calls for Class 1& 2 ALS $700; BLS $600 and $10 per mile.  The standard rate for our area would be Class 1 ALS $1,000; Class 2 ALS $1,100; BLS $900 and $18 per mile.  No decision is needed tonight the Supervisor would like the Board to think about this. Supervisor Pelham is going to speak to Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie.  

14.POLICE REPORT: Police Chief Tor Tryland was present. Police SUV car786 has a vehicle recall on the sub-frame that is under warrantee.  The vehicle is at the dealer and will be out of commission for 7-10 days. This will be no cost to the Town.  Chief Tryland would like to suggest to the Board with the Board’s permission to recognize Officer David Sherman Jr.’s promotion as Sergeant and give him $1.00 more per hour part-time. He had gone to the Supervisor’s school and has been appointed in Catskill.  Officer Sherman would be able to cover when Chief Tryland is out and would be a benefit to the department.   A motion to approve was made by Councilman Walker, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
15.COMMITTEE REPORTS: Councilman Walker the new court clerk Jessica Braden needs more instruction training with reports.  Susan Krom has agreed to come in tomorrow to help Jessica out, as she is having trouble with some of the reports that are not satisfactory to the justices. The Court is looking for permission to pay Susan Krom $15.00 per hour to train Jessica.  
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A motion to approve Susan Krom $15.00 per hour to train was made by Councilman Walker, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.  Councilman Peters has looked into the deed restrictions for the vacant lot on Mill Street that the town owns across from the municipal parking lot.  He would like the town to make this into a public parking area to help with holiday over-flow.  He has one more state law to read in his research.  Councilman Van Valin has nothing to report on.  Councilman Murray the copier machine in the office was not working last week.  He is putting together specs on several new copiers for the board to choose he will have more information at the next meeting.  He has the building permit application for the Supervisor to sign.  This is for the records retention room being built at the highway garage.  Also, he will be ordering shelves for that room.  He is also working on the wish list for construction at the Town Hall. The noise ordinance agreement has been drafted and will give it to Town Attorney Larry Gardner to write.
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC: Natasha Shuster spoke the Town of Jewett Planning Board has just passed a Noise Ordinance, maybe Windham can get a copy of this to look into.  Councilman Murray also stated that the Town of Jewett has zoning which Windham doesn’t have.  The Town of Windham needs to update their Comprehensive Plan first.
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS February 14, 2019 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #3-G contained vouchers #79-129, totaling $31,359.34 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #3 contained vouchers #31-47, totaling $12,934.57 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #3 contained vouchers #27-60, totaling $62,743.02 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

STREETLIGHTING FUND WARRANT #2 contained vouchers #4-15, totaling $5,214.41 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
CWC STORMWATER WARRANT #16 (Planning & Assessment) contained vouchers #17-18, totaling $1,437.50 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

NY RISING WARRANT #21 (Culvert CO 65, Generators, Mad Brook, South Street Stormwater) contained voucher #41, totaling $30,673.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

SIDEWALK MAINTENANCE DISTRICT WARRANT #2 contained vouchers #2-3, totaling $48.63 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

CWC FLOOD MITIGATION WARRANT #4 contained vouchers #4-5, totaling $5,265.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #3-P (printed on 02/01/19) for General contained 7 claims, totaling $6,491.87 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman             Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.  Ambulance payroll contained 22 claims, totaling $14,968.09 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 
TOWN BOARD MEETING (CON’T)



FEBRUARY 14, 2019

2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. Police payroll contained 4 claims, totaling $5,299.42 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #3-P (printed 02/01/19) contained 7 claims, totaling $15,180.99 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #3-P (printed 02/01/19) contained 2 claims, totaling $174.65 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #4-P (printed 02/15/19) for General contained 7 claims, totaling $6,777.43 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman             Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  Ambulance payroll contained 22 claims, totaling $14,963.26 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. Police payroll contained 4 claims, totaling $5,339.76                was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #4-P (printed 02/15/19) contained 7 claims, totaling $11,136.40 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #4-P (printed 02/15/19) contained 2 claims, totaling $142.40 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

Supervisor Pelham made a motion at 8:04 pm to reconvene the public hearing for terms of membership of the Planning Board, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor. Councilman Murray has spoken to the NY Planning Federation Board. The Chairperson still has not stepped down or given us her resignation.  Terms will be reduced from 7 members (years) to 5 members (years), with two alternate members.  The alternate members still have to do their continuing Edu. and come to the meetings, they will only be able to vote if there is no quorum per meeting.
Councilman Murray would like to set a public hearing at the next town board meeting on February 28, 2019 @ 6:55pm for the purpose of re-organizing planning board membership to 5 members, 2 alternates, remove one member on longer Town of Windham resident and to appoint a new chairperson of the planning board.  Supervisor Pelham plans on attending the planning board meeting next week.  A motion to approve public hearing was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

The meeting adjourned at 8:07 pm on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
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